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In your petition, you request a correction to your Retired Reserve status and that you be reviewed 
by the Physical Evaluation Board (PEB).  In support of your petition, you contend that the staff 
at your Navy Operational Support Center did not provide you with appropriate guidance in 
making your election at the time of your retirement.  
 
To assist it in reviewing your petition, the Board obtained the AO from PERS-9.  The AO stated 
in pertinent part: 
 

An appeal of an NPQ-RNR determination by BUMED goes to the Physical 
Evaluation Board (PEB) in their role as MRR Appeals Board.  A review by the 
PEB is to uphold or overturn the NPQ-RNR decision, not to issue a determination 
on benefits.  There is no path to disability benefits through the MRR Appeals 
Board. 

 
BUMED [Bureau of Medicine and Surgery] made the medical determination that 
[Petitioner] was not fit for further Naval service and recommended a classification 
of Not Physically Qualified, Retention Not Recommended (NPQ-RNR) to 
COMNAVPERSCOM (PERS-95).  At no time in the process did PERS-95 review 
[Petitioner’s] medical record or MRR package, as COMNAVPERSCOM (PERS-
95) is not part of that process.  Once COMNAVPERSCOM (PERS-95) issued the 
NPQRNR decision to the Reserve command, [Petitioner] was correctly processed 
out of the Naval Reserve, and granted a non-regular (without pay) early 
retirement of less than 20 years for medical reasons.  
 
All processing of [Petitioner’s] MRR [Medical Readiness Review] and 
subsequent retirement was done correctly and in accordance with policy and law. 
As [Petitioner] is currently not a member of the Naval Reserve, he is not eligible 
for Reserve medical processes or benefits determinations. If additional 
information can be provided by [Petitioner] that establishes a connection between 
his condition(s) and a qualified period of Reserve service, [Petitioner] would have 
to submit that to The Board of Correction of Naval Records in order to achieve 
his request of a “medical rating,” by which it is assumed he means a disability 
rating.  The MRR process does not result in disability benefits and NRC Fort Dix 
clearly did not find a nexus between his claimed condition(s) and qualified 
Reserve service. 
 

After review of the entirety of your naval service record, and your petition and its enclosures, the 
Board disagreed with your rationale for relief.  At the outset, the Board substantially concurred 
with the findings of the AO, and you provided no information to rebut those findings.  With 
respect to your request to be reviewed by the Physical Evaluation Board (PEB), the AO 
explained that, a “PEB is to uphold or overturn the NPQ-RNR decision, not to issue a 
determination on benefits.  There is no path to disability benefits through the MRR Appeals 
Board.”  In other words, you were undergoing Medical Readiness Review, and you were 
provided an option to be reviewed by the PEB with respect to your readiness to remain in the 
Navy Reserve.  Instead, you chose to be retired from the Navy Reserve.  Had you been referred 
to the PEB, the Board concluded the best result may have been that you were found physically 
qualified to remain in the Navy Reserve.  In light of this, the Board determined that you chose a 






